
June 20, 2023 

Stockton City Council City of Stockton 
425 N. El Dorado Street, 1st Floor 
Stockton, CA 95202 

Re: (Agenda item) Dear Mayor Lincoln, Vice Mayor Warmsley and Council Members, 

It is the understanding of the San Joaquin Tobacco Outreach and Prevention Program (STOPP) Coalition 
that you are considering a tobacco retailer licensing (TRL) ordinance. 

Adopting a comprehensive tobacco retail licensing ordinance, restricting flavored tobacco, and including 
adequate fees to support enforcement is a best practice and the strongest way to enforce tobacco sales 
laws at the local, state, and federal level. In a public opinion poll conducted by San Joaquin County 
Public Health Services, 90% of all respondents’ support having a local TRL, including 85% of tobacco 
users. Ninety-five percent of respondents who were in favor of the TRL were from Stockton. (Healthy 
Stores for a Healthy Community survey, 2020).  

The City of Stockton has an oversaturation of tobacco retailers, large and small, that are contributing to 
the proliferation of vape products collected from students in schools; 264 retailers are enough and could 
quite frankly be fewer.  

As you are considering this ordinance, we urge you to: 
• Include ALL retailers (not only smoke shops) in the definition of retailers.
• Require one annual compliance check per retailer.
• Include strong enforcement that places penalties on the licensees and not clerks or customers.
• Close loopholes in SB793 by prohibiting the sale of all flavored tobacco products without

exemptions.
• Require 600 feet distance between retailers.
• Ensure licenses are non-transferable.
• Place a moratorium on any new licenses until the ordinance is implemented.

A strong, escalating penalty structure will deter tobacco sales to youth and support a level playing field 
for businesses across the region.  

In support of The San Joaquin County Smoking & Tobacco Outreach/Prevention Program (STOPP) 
Coalition works with schools, community-based and faith-based organizations, law enforcement, 
businesses, and residents of San Joaquin County. We ensure all community members can live, work, 
play, and learn in tobacco-free environments. To accomplish this goal, the STOPP Coalition provides 
education, coordination, advocacy, and support of tobacco control activities in the community and 
oversees the development, implementation, and evaluation of the San Joaquin County Public Health 
Services Tobacco Control Plan. 
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We look forward to collaborating and assisting you with tobacco control efforts to protect our 
community. 

Sincerely, 

Ryan McClinton, Program Manager, First Response Transformation Campaign 
In support of The STOPP Coalition 
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The SOL Project, Saving Our Legacy, African-Americans for Smoke-Free Safe Places 

1555 River Park Drive, Suite 107  Sacramento, CA 95825  888-774-SOUL (7685)  www.thesolproject.com 

June 20, 2023 

Stockton City Council 
City of Stockton 
425 N. El Dorado Street, 1st Floor 
Stockton, CA 95202 

Re: 15.2 23-0491 ADOPT AN ORDINANC RELATED TO TOBACCO RETAILERS 

Dear Mayor Lincoln II, Vice Mayor Warmsley and Council Members, 

In the San Joaquin valley 22.8% of African Americans and 18.7% people living below the federal poverty level 
smoke cigarettes compared to 12.4% of the general population. Smoking is still the major cause of death—
killing more people than alcohol, AIDS, car accidents, illegal drugs, murders, and suicides combined.  

Requiring ALL retailers to be licensed with No Exemptions, closing loopholes in SB 793, placing buffer zones 
around schools, and limiting the density of tobacco retailer licenses with strict enforcement prevents youth 
access and helps those who use tobacco, to quit. Over 134 jurisdictions in 26 counties in California have already 
passed these types of policies. Local laws can have immediate impacts on improving the health of their 
residents.  

Tobacco retailer licensing programs gives more local control to cities to monitor how retailers can sell tobacco 
and be able to afford to enforce local, state and federal laws. These programs ensure retailers are not selling 
products illegally. They provide strict guidelines that meet the needs of the community to address zoning and 
placement issues of new tobacco retailers near youth-serving and family-friendly sites like schools, parks, and 
youth centers. Including all retailers in the definition of a retailer makes for a level playing ground for all 
businesses and is a best practice.   

The SOL Project advocates for healthy, smoke-free communities in Gold Country Counties. Please let us know 
how we can be a resource to you as you go through this process.  

Thank you, 

Kimberly Bankston-Lee 

Kimberly Bankston-Lee 
Senior Program Director 
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STOPP Coalition is comprised of educators, community-based organizations, health systems and health plans, youth groups, and a host of community residents.  

To learn more about STOPP and its Coalition visit, stopp.sjcphs.org or email SJSTOPPCoalition@gmail.com. 

SJC Public Health Services | 420 S. Wilson Way |Stockton, CA. 95205 

We work to ensure all community members live, work, play and learn in tobacco-free environments. 

 

STOPP Coalition 
includes members 
from, but not 
limited to… 
 
African American 
Tobacco Control 
Leadership Council 
American Cancer 
Society Cancer 
Action Network 
American Heart 
Association 
Bay Area 
Community 
Resources, Inc. 
Break the Chain 
Youth 
Health Education 
Council 
Jakara 
Lodi Unified School 
District 
Manteca Unified 
School District 
Public Health 
Advocates 
San Joaquin County 
Office of Education 
Stockton Unified 
School District 
SOL: Saving Our 
Legacy, African 
Americans for 
Smoke-free, Safe 
Places 
Youth Advocating 
Against Tobacco 
 
…And a host of 
community  
residents 
 

June 20, 2023 
 
Stockton City Council 
City of Stockton 
425 N. El Dorado Street, 1st Floor 
Stockton, CA 95202 
 

Re: 15.2  23-0491 ADOPT AN ORDINANC RELATED TO TOBACCO RETAILERS 
 
Dear Mayor Lincoln, Vice Mayor Warmsley and Council Members, 
 

The San Joaquin Tobacco Outreach and Prevention Program (STOPP) Coalition encourages you to adopt a strong 
Tobacco Retailer Licensing (TRL) ordinance.  Adopting a comprehensive TRL ordinance, restricting flavored 
tobacco, and including adequate fees to support enforcement is a best practice and the strongest way to enforce 
tobacco sales laws at the local, state, and federal level. In a public opinion poll conducted by San Joaquin County 
Public Health Services, 90% of all respondents’ support having a local TRL, including 85% of tobacco users. Ninety-
five percent of respondents who were in favor of the TRL were from Stockton. (Healthy Stores for a Healthy 
Community survey, 2020).  
 

The City of Stockton has an oversaturation of tobacco retailers, large and small, that are contributing to the 
proliferation of vape products collected from students in schools; 272 retailers are enough and could quite 
frankly be fewer.  
 

We are impressed that you will be including ALL retailers (not only smoke shops) in the definition of retailers, 
will enact strong enforcement, require 600 feet distance between retailers and from youth-sensitive areas and 
ensure licenses are non-transferrable. 

 

We urge you to:  

 

 Ensure penalties are placed on the licensees and not clerks or customers. 

 Place a moratorium on any new licenses until the ordinance is implemented. 

 Conduct annual product inspections and annual compliance checks to ensure no illegal sales. 

 Close loopholes in SB793 by prohibiting the sale of all flavored tobacco products without exemptions 
(Option B). 

 
The San Joaquin County Smoking & Tobacco Outreach/Prevention Program (STOPP) Coalition works with 
schools, community-based and faith-based organizations, law enforcement, businesses, and residents of San 
Joaquin County. We ensure all community members can live, work, play, and learn in tobacco-free 
environments. To accomplish this goal, the STOPP Coalition provides education, coordination, advocacy, and 
support of tobacco control activities in the community and oversees the development, implementation, and 
evaluation of the San Joaquin County Public Health Services Tobacco Control Plan.  
 

We look forward to collaborating and assisting you with tobacco control efforts to protect our community.  
 

Sincerely,  
 

The STOPP Coalition 

 

ATTACHMENT O



06/20/23  

City of Stockton  

425 N. El Dorado Street, 1st Floor 

Stockton, CA 95202 

Re: City Council Meeting 7/20/2023 

15.2  23-0491  ADOPT AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 5,CHAPTER 5.16 RELATED 
TO TOBACCO RETAILERS 

Dear Mayor Lincoln, Vice Mayor Warmsley and City Council Members, 

As a community member and volunteer on the STOPP Coalition, I commend you and your 
staff for working hard over the last several months to strengthen the proposed city ordinance 
that will require licensing of tobacco retailers.  The changes you have made to require that 
all tobacco retailers obtain a city license, as well as requiring 600 feet distance between 
retailers and from youth-sensitive areas and ensuring licenses are non-transferrable make 
the Stockton ordinance much stronger and more effective.   However, I and the STOPP 
coalition request that you consider the following additional requirements to strengthen the 
Ordinance even more:  

• Ensure penalties are placed on the licensees and not clerks or customers
• Place a moratorium on any new licenses until the ordinance is implemented
• Conduct annual product inspections and annual compliance checks to ensure no

illegal sales
• Close loopholes in SB793 by prohibiting the sale of all flavored tobacco products

without exemptions (Option B).

A strong Tobacco Retail License (TRL) is a key tool to enforcement of laws pertaining to 
selling tobacco products to underage youth.  By giving Stockton a strong tobacco control 
Ordinance you will protect the “health, safety and welfare of persons who reside in, work in 
and visit the City of Stockton” particularly our youth!    

Respectfully, 

Judy Yucht  

Community Volunteer and STOPP coalition member 
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Jen Grand-Lejano
Tonight"s meeting - Concerns about Tobacco Retail ordinance
Tuesday, June 20, 2023 10:02:24 AM
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Stockton_TRL flavors_location_ 6-20-23 cc.pdf

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the City of Stockton.  Do not click any links or open attachments if this
is unsolicited email.
Dear Mayor Lincoln and Stockton City Councilmembers,

We are pleased that you are consider action to protect Stockton families from tobacco via the
tobacco retail ordinance up for discussion tonight. There are several things we at the American
Cancer Society Cancer Action Network (ACS CAN) like about this ordinance, which I’ve detailed in the
attached letter. There are also some areas of concern where we recommend improvements.

Areas of concern:
They present multiple options for the council on flavors, none actually written into the
ordinance so it’s hard to weigh in when the language isn’t there. We strongly urge Flavor
OPTION B -  a comprehensive end to all flavored tobacco with no exemptions.
There is no explicit reference to compliance checks or youth decoy operations, we
recommend one annual product inspection (checking for flavored tobacco, etc), and one
annual youth decoy operation to check underage tobacco sales at all retailer
Ordinance is effective in 90 days after adoption EXCEPT existing retailers can wait until their
current business license expires before being required to get a TRL. This could be almost a
year for a new business. We ask that all businesses that sell tobacco are required to obtain
a TRL when the ordinance becomes effective.
Although they have a breakdown of the fee, there’s no explicit statement in the ordinance
that the fee will be high enough to cover the cost of the program. We ask the fee be high
enough to cover cost of license administration and enforcement.
They list that retailers, employees or other can be charged with a misdemeanor for any
violation of the ordinance, which we recommend against. This is a public health issue, not a
criminal issue.  

I will try to make it in person tonight to make public comment, along with a volunteer who lives in
Stockton and shares our concerns.

Thank you!
Jen

Jen Grand-Lejano (she/her/hers)
Senior Government Relations Director, Northern
California & Grant Program
m: (925) 639.9130
fightcancer.org | 1.800.227.2345
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American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network  
1001 Marina Village Parkway Suite 300 ▪ Alameda CA 94501 ▪ 925.639.9130 
 


 
June 16, 2023 


 


The Honorable Kevin J. Lincoln II 
Members of the Stockton City Council  
25 N. El Dorado St  


Stockton, CA 95202 


 


Dear Mayor Lincoln and Members of the Stockton City Council:  


The American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network’s (ACS CAN) mission is to advocate for evidence-


based public policies to reduce the cancer burden for everyone, and we are committed to continuing 


that mission in Stockton. We are deeply concerned about the availability of flavored tobacco products, 


which is contributing to the growing epidemic that is plaguing our communities. Thank you for 


considering a policy to protect the health of our youth. We urge you to adopt a comprehensive tobacco 


retailer licensing (TRL) policy to end the sale of all flavored tobacco products, including menthol 


cigarettes, flavored shisha tobacco, all flavored cigars and flavored loose-leaf tobacco at all retailers; 


prevent new tobacco retailers near youth sensitive areas; and codify annual product inspections and 


youth decoy operations at all retailers. Together, these provisions go far to protect the lives of our 


young people from the predatory marketing of the tobacco industry.  


We urge you to adopt a comprehensive TRL policy that includes fees that are sufficient for 


administration, sustained equitable enforcement and meaningful penalties, including graduated fines 


coupled with suspension and eventual revocation of the license for retailers with repeated violations. 


License suspension and revocation combined with graduated fines levied on the licensee are best 


practice and the ordinance does include some of this. We recommend adding license suspension for one 


year for a 3rd violation, and license revocation for 4+ violations. The current draft language also includes 


misdemeanor charges for anyone found in any violation of the license, which we recommend against. 


We also ask that the ordinance specify the penalties for violation be levied against the license holder, 


not the salesclerk or purchaser.  


TRL ordinances are first and foremost public health measures, so we together with our healthcare 


partners and as stated in this letter recommend to eliminate criminal penalties for tobacco retailers, 


their employees, and individuals. Aligning with this same principle we recommend shifting enforcement 


to public health or other non-police officials, which is typically more cost-effective and allows for the TRL 


fees to cover more product inspections and compliance checks. While the ordinance has penalty options 


for any violations, it does not include annual inspections and compliance checks. In order for the intent 


of the ordinance to play out in the community, we strongly recommend codifying one annual product 


inspection and one annual youth decoy operation at all retailers to deter underage sales of tobacco and 


understand the scope of the problem. Without this, the penalty structure for violations can’t be 


implemented.   


The current ordinance language states that existing tobacco retailers do not need to get a TRL until their 


current business license expires. We urge you to make this TRL ordinance effective for all tobacco 


retailers within 90 days of adoption.  



https://americanchttps/www.fightcancer.org/sites/default/files/Tobacco%20Control%20Enforcement%20for%20Racial%20Equity_FINAL_20201011.pdfancer-my.sharepoint.com/personal/jen_grandlejano_cancer_org/Documents/financial%20toxicity





 


American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network  
1001 Marina Village Parkway Suite 300 ▪ Alameda CA 94501 ▪ 925.639.9130 
 


It is critical that this ordinance end the sale of ALL flavored tobacco products at all retailers with no 
exemptions, presented as Option B in the staff report. Stockton does not have any hookah lounges, so 
we urge you to oppose the creation of a loophole for flavored shisha products that would leave flavored 
tobacco in the community if a new hookah lounge were to open. Evidence shows that four out of five 
youth who use tobacco started with a flavored product. However, youth who live in a city where the sale 
of all flavored tobacco products is prohibited have a significantly reduced chance of ever trying flavored 
tobacco products, and Stockton youth deserve no less.  
 
Flavored shisha use is on the rise among youth. Among individuals who didn’t currently smoke, those 


who had tried hookah were more likely to report intent to try cigarettes soon,1 and more than one in 


five high school students in one study first learned about flavored shisha by seeing a hookah bar in their 


community.2 Shisha tobacco is just as deadly as other tobacco products, if not more, and deserves no 


exemption. A single shisha tobacco smoking session (40 to 45 minutes) exposes its users to 25 times the 


tar, 125 times the smoke, 2.5 times the nicotine, and 10 times the carbon monoxide as compared to a 


single cigarette.3  


We ask that you prohibit new tobacco retailers from locating near youth sensitive areas and existing 


tobacco retailers. Youth are more likely to smoke when they live or go to school in neighborhoods with a 


high density of tobacco retailers. Furthermore, people who smoke consume more cigarettes per day and 


have a harder time quitting when they live near a high density of tobacco retailers. 


The City Council needs to make the health of Stockton youth a priority and join our neighbors in the 


140+ communities throughout California who have adopted policies to end the sale of flavored tobacco 


products. We urge you to adopt a comprehensive tobacco retailer licensing ordinance that ends the sale 


of all flavored tobacco products at all locations and prohibit new tobacco retailers near youth sensitive 


areas and other tobacco retailers. 


 


Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Jen Grand-Lejano  
Senior Government Relations Director, Northern California  
American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network 


 


 


 
1 Heinz, A. et al. (2013). A comprehensive examination of hookah smoking in college students: Use patterns and contexts, social norms, and 
attitudes, harm perception, psychological correlates and co-occurring substance use. Addictive Behaviors 38, 2751-2760. 
2 Smith JR, Novotny TE, Edland SD, et al. Determinants of Hookah Use Among High School Students. Nicotine Tob Res 2011; 13(7): 565-572. 
3 Primack et al., 2016 
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June 6, 2023 

Stockton City Council City of Stockton 
425 N. El Dorado Street, 1st Floor 
Stockton, CA 95202 

Re: (Agenda item) Dear Mayor Lincoln, Vice Mayor Warmsley and Council Members, 

It is the understanding of the San Joaquin Tobacco Outreach and Prevention Program (STOPP) Coalition 
that you are considering a tobacco retailer licensing (TRL) ordinance. 

Adopting a comprehensive tobacco retail licensing ordinance, restricting flavored tobacco, and including 
adequate fees to support enforcement is a best practice and the strongest way to enforce tobacco sales 
laws at the local, state, and federal level. In a public opinion poll conducted by San Joaquin County 
Public Health Services, 90% of all respondents’ support having a local TRL, including 85% of tobacco 
users. Ninety-five percent of respondents who were in favor of the TRL were from Stockton. (Healthy 
Stores for a Healthy Community survey, 2020).  

The City of Stockton has an oversaturation of tobacco retailers, large and small, that are contributing to 
the proliferation of vape products collected from students in schools; 264 retailers are enough and could 
quite frankly be fewer.  

As you are considering this ordinance, we urge you to: 
• Include ALL retailers (not only smoke shops) in the definition of retailers.
• Require one annual compliance check per retailer.
• Include strong enforcement that places penalties on the licensees and not clerks or customers.
• Close loopholes in SB793 by prohibiting the sale of all flavored tobacco products without

exemptions.
• Require 600 feet distance between retailers.
• Ensure licenses are non-transferable.
• Place a moratorium on any new licenses until the ordinance is implemented.

A strong, escalating penalty structure will deter tobacco sales to youth and support a level playing field 
for businesses across the region.  

In support of The San Joaquin County Smoking & Tobacco Outreach/Prevention Program (STOPP) 
Coalition works with schools, community-based and faith-based organizations, law enforcement, 
businesses, and residents of San Joaquin County. We ensure all community members can live, work, 
play, and learn in tobacco-free environments. To accomplish this goal, the STOPP Coalition provides 
education, coordination, advocacy, and support of tobacco control activities in the community and 
oversees the development, implementation, and evaluation of the San Joaquin County Public Health 
Services Tobacco Control Plan. 
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We look forward to collaborating and assisting you with tobacco control efforts to protect our 
community. 

Sincerely, 

Charles Johnson, Program Manager of the REACH Covid Flu Campaign in support of The
STOPP
Coalition 
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June 6, 2023 

Stockton City Council City of Stockton 
425 N. El Dorado Street, 1st Floor 
Stockton, CA 95202 

Re: (Agenda item) Dear Mayor Lincoln, Vice Mayor Warmsley and Council Members, 

It is the understanding of the San Joaquin Tobacco Outreach and Prevention Program (STOPP) Coalition 
that you are considering a tobacco retailer licensing (TRL) ordinance. 

Adopting a comprehensive tobacco retail licensing ordinance, restricting flavored tobacco, and including 
adequate fees to support enforcement is a best practice and the strongest way to enforce tobacco sales 
laws at the local, state, and federal level. In a public opinion poll conducted by San Joaquin County 
Public Health Services, 90% of all respondents’ support having a local TRL, including 85% of tobacco 
users. Ninety-five percent of respondents who were in favor of the TRL were from Stockton. (Healthy 
Stores for a Healthy Community survey, 2020).  

The City of Stockton has an oversaturation of tobacco retailers, large and small, that are contributing to 
the proliferation of vape products collected from students in schools; 264 retailers are enough and could 
quite frankly be fewer.  

As you are considering this ordinance, we urge you to: 
• Include ALL retailers (not only smoke shops) in the definition of retailers.
• Require one annual compliance check per retailer.
• Include strong enforcement that places penalties on the licensees and not clerks or customers.
• Close loopholes in SB793 by prohibiting the sale of all flavored tobacco products without

exemptions.
• Require 600 feet distance between retailers.
• Ensure licenses are non-transferable.
• Place a moratorium on any new licenses until the ordinance is implemented.

A strong, escalating penalty structure will deter tobacco sales to youth and support a level playing field 
for businesses across the region.  

In support of The San Joaquin County Smoking & Tobacco Outreach/Prevention Program (STOPP) 
Coalition works with schools, community-based and faith-based organizations, law enforcement, 
businesses, and residents of San Joaquin County. We ensure all community members can live, work, 
play, and learn in tobacco-free environments. To accomplish this goal, the STOPP Coalition provides 
education, coordination, advocacy, and support of tobacco control activities in the community and 
oversees the development, implementation, and evaluation of the San Joaquin County Public Health 
Services Tobacco Control Plan. 
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We look forward to collaborating and assisting you with tobacco control efforts to protect our 
community. 

Sincerely, 

Chris Cannon , Program Manager of the Neighborhood Change Campaign (NCC) in support of 
The STOPP Coalition 
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June 6, 2023 

Stockton City Council City of Stockton 
425 N. El Dorado Street, 1st Floor 
Stockton, CA 95202 

Re: (Agenda item) Dear Mayor Lincoln, Vice Mayor Warmsley and Council Members, 

It is the understanding of the San Joaquin Tobacco Outreach and Prevention Program (STOPP) Coalition 
that you are considering a tobacco retailer licensing (TRL) ordinance. 

Adopting a comprehensive tobacco retail licensing ordinance, restricting flavored tobacco, and including 
adequate fees to support enforcement is a best practice and the strongest way to enforce tobacco sales 
laws at the local, state, and federal level. In a public opinion poll conducted by San Joaquin County 
Public Health Services, 90% of all respondents’ support having a local TRL, including 85% of tobacco 
users. Ninety-five percent of respondents who were in favor of the TRL were from Stockton. (Healthy 
Stores for a Healthy Community survey, 2020).  

The City of Stockton has an oversaturation of tobacco retailers, large and small, that are contributing to 
the proliferation of vape products collected from students in schools; 264 retailers are enough and could 
quite frankly be fewer.  

As you are considering this ordinance, we urge you to: 
• Include ALL retailers (not only smoke shops) in the definition of retailers.
• Require one annual compliance check per retailer.
• Include strong enforcement that places penalties on the licensees and not clerks or customers.
• Close loopholes in SB793 by prohibiting the sale of all flavored tobacco products without

exemptions.
• Require 600 feet distance between retailers.
• Ensure licenses are non-transferable.
• Place a moratorium on any new licenses until the ordinance is implemented.

A strong, escalating penalty structure will deter tobacco sales to youth and support a level playing field 
for businesses across the region.  

In support of The San Joaquin County Smoking & Tobacco Outreach/Prevention Program (STOPP) 
Coalition works with schools, community-based and faith-based organizations, law enforcement, 
businesses, and residents of San Joaquin County. We ensure all community members can live, work, 
play, and learn in tobacco-free environments. To accomplish this goal, the STOPP Coalition provides 
education, coordination, advocacy, and support of tobacco control activities in the community and 
oversees the development, implementation, and evaluation of the San Joaquin County Public Health 
Services Tobacco Control Plan. 
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We look forward to collaborating and assisting you with tobacco control efforts to protect our 
community. 

Sincerely, 

Ericka Dorsey, Program Manager of the Within Our REACH campaign in support of The STOPP Coalition 
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